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Lyall Bay Surf Life Saving Club  
   
 
1. The Proposal 
The Lyall Bay Surf Life Saving Club has requested $500,000 from Council 
towards the cost of building a new surf life saving facility hub on Lyall Bay 
beach. 
 
This funding is in addition to the $300,000 for public toilets in the proposed 
new Lyall Bay Surf Life Saving Club building that Council agreed to on 19 
November 2009 to consider as part of the draft 2010/11 Annual Plan. 
 
2. Proposal Costs 
 

 
 

 
 

 
3. Discussion 
Some Wellington City beaches do not have adequate surf lifesaving services to 
cover the risk the beaches present to the public.  No existing surf lifesaving 
facilities in Wellington City are fit for purpose. 

The Lyall Bay Surf Lifesaving Club is proposing to construct a new purpose 
built facility on Lyall Bay beach which will act as a hub to co-ordinate surf life 
saving services from for the entire city.  

The cost of the proposed building is estimated at $1.8million. The club 
currently has funds of approximately $110,000. A resource consent 
application for the facility has been lodged with Council.  

Outline project costs per year  

Operating expenses   

$000 

 

 

Project Component  10/11  11/12  12/13  13/14  14/15  15/16  16/17  17/18  18/19  19/20 

Lyall Bay Surf Life 
Saving Club  service 
agreement 

  175  175               

Depreciation ‐ toilets    20  20  20  20  20  20  20  20  20 

Interest – toilets  10  20  20  20  20  20  20  20  20  20 

Total   10  215  215  40  40  40  40  40  40  40 

Outline project costs per year  

Capital expenses   

$000 

 

 

Project Component  10/11  11/12  12/13  13/14  14/15  15/16  16/17  17/18  18/19  19/20 

Lyall Bay Surf Life 
Saving Club  public 
toilets 

300                   

Total   300                   



Lyall Bay Surf Life Saving Club is the most financially sustainable and has the 
strongest membership numbers (over 300 members and 70 active lifeguards) 
out of the three surf life saving clubs in Wellington City.  It delivers substantial 
patrolling services made up primarily of voluntary hours. The club claims it 
has saved over 200 lives in the last 15 years. Each summer, on average the 
club’s lifeguards provide the following: 

• save 14 lives 

• provide 1,500 hours of voluntary lifeguard patrols 

• perform 3,000 preventative actions and first-aid. 

It is proposed that Council enter into a service level agreement with the Lyall 
Bay Surf Life Saving Club to provide the following services: 

• Life Guard - the patrolling of Lyall Bay beach and the provision of 
lifeguards at other Wellington city beaches where risks have been 
identified. 

• A 24/7 First Response Service - a new facility would allow the club 
to provide a base for a search and rescue service (Wellington wide). 
The new base would house the required rescue equipment (i.e. 
inflatable rescue boats (IRBs), jet skis and advanced medical 
equipment). 

• Community Education Programmes - this would involve a beach 
education programme for primary schools teaching children how to 
enjoy the beach environment safely and how to recognise dangers at 
the beach. It is noted that 1,200 children are enrolled in this 
programme for the 2009/10 summer. Existing space and facilities 
limit the number of children that can be involved in this 
programme. 

• Junior Surf Skills Training - a junior surf section for children aged 5 
– 13 years which teaches surf safety awareness, confidence in surf 
and equipment use, to increase childrens’ skills and ability in the 
surf. 

• Lifeguard training facilities - the training of lifeguards so that they 
are proficient in surf rescues, resuscitation (CPR) techniques and 
first aid. A new facility would include purpose built training rooms 
and resources to enable Surf Life Saving New Zealand (SLSNZ) to 
provide centralised lifeguard training for all clubs, increase the 
Beach Education programme, and provide more community 
education in surf safety and surf aid. 

• Event Safety - the provision of lifeguards at city events such as 
triathlons, ocean swims e.g.  Sovereign Capital Classic, school 
outdoor education days, festivals and concerts around the 
waterfront. 

 
4. Recommendation 
It is recommended that capital funding of $300,000 for new public toilets in 
the Lyall Bay Surf Life Saving Club building is allocated in the 2010/11 



financial year, and that operational funding of $175,000 per annum is 
allocated in the 2011/12 and 2012/13 financial years towards the cost of 
providing a surf life saving service at Lyall Bay and other Wellington beaches. 
 
It is recommended that no funding is released to the Lyall Bay Surf Life Saving 
Club until resource consent and other necessary regulatory consents have 
been granted for the proposed new surf club building at Lyall Bay, and the 
balance of the project cost has been raised by the Lyall Bay Surf Life Saving 
Club. 
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	Adelaide Road Framework Implementation  
	1. Purpose of Report 
	2. Executive Summary 
	4. Background 
	5. Implementation progress 
	5.2 Drummond Street amenity improvements  
	Drummond Street, which intersects with Adelaide Road on both sides, was identified in the Framework as fulfilling a major role as a pedestrian corridor between the Mt Cook residential area to the west and the Town Belt to the east.  The LTCCP provides a CAPEX budget of $750,00o in the 2009/10 financial year for amenity improvements. 
	The proposed works include improvements to the pedestrian access between Tasman and Hanson Streets and enhancements to the streetscape in Drummond Street on the western side of Adelaide Road, in the form of improved lighting, tree planting and pavement design features.  No improvements are currently proposed for the short spur on the eastern side of Adelaide Road. 
	Information has been mailed to local residents, advising them of the revised scope and timing of the project.  A tender process to appoint a main contractor is currently under way and, at this stage, work is anticipated to start on-site mid to late April and to be substantially completed by 30 June 2010.    
	5.3 John Street/Riddiford Street intersection amenity improvements 
	A CAPEX budget of $650,000 was included in the 2009/10 financial year under project CX491 to carry out amenity improvements to this intersection.  The intersection is recognised as a traffic bottleneck and these improvements are intended to link with works to widen the intersection to improve traffic flow and safety, being carried out under the Adelaide Road widening project (CX377). 
	A preliminary concept design of the improvements has been prepared.  It assumes the acquisition by the Council of a 4 metre strip of land along the Adelaide Road frontages of the vacant site on the south eastern corner of the intersection that is currently the subject of a resource consent application by Progressive Enterprises Ltd for development as a supermarket and Zip Plumbing Ltd on the north eastern corner of the intersection.  
	Implementation of the project has been deferred due to: 
	 Current uncertainty over the outcome of the resource consent application submitted by Progressive Enterprises Ltd, which in turn creates uncertainty over the transfer to the Council of the land that is required for the amenity improvements along the Adelaide Road frontage of the proposed supermarket. 
	 Uncertainty over the new land owner’s plans for the former Tip Top factory site just to the south of the proposed supermarket.  Any future retail development on the site has the potential to generate additional traffic along Adelaide Road towards the John Street/Riddiford Street intersection, which could have implications for the design of the intersection layout and therefore the design of the amenity improvements. 
	 The reluctance of the proprietor of Zip Plumbing Ltd to consider entering into a willing seller/buyer arrangement for the Council’s purchase of the land needed to facilitate the traffic improvements to the intersection.  The use of any compulsory purchase process under the Public Works Act (PWA) will add delays.    
	5.4 Adelaide Road widening and amenity improvements 
	A budget of $978,500 has been approved in the current financial year for the design of the road widening, the development of a property acquisition strategy and all of the planning work associated with preparing a Notice of Requirement under the Resource Management Act (RMA) to have a widened Adelaide Road transport corridor designated as legal road.  No budget has been allocated in 2009/10 for property acquisition. 
	In terms of progress to date: 
	 a preferred alignment of the widened transport corridor has been prepared 
	 a property acquisition strategy has been developed and there has been preliminary communication with property owners affected by the proposed alignment 
	 planning consultants have been engaged to undertake, and are working on, the required assessment of environmental effects prior to preparing and lodging the Notice of Requirement on the Council’s behalf 
	 a traffic assessment has been completed and peer reviewed. 
	The traffic assessment informs the assessment of environmental effects included with the Notice of Requirement and would also be used as the basis of a standard assessment report to be included with an application to NZTA for subsidy towards the cost of property acquisition and the physical street works involved in the widening of the corridor. 
	The traffic assessment report, prepared by Opus International Consultants, has concluded that implementation of the proposed configuration for a widened Adelaide Road corridor provides minimal additional traffic capacity and does not significantly reduce travel times when compared to the performance of the existing road configuration.  In short, this is because: 
	Overall, the proposed road widening works are therefore assessed as having a benefit to cost ratio of less than 1. 
	The low benefit to cost ratio means it is now extremely unlikely that any application for NZTA subsidy towards the full cost of the project would succeed.  This is due largely to NZTA’s reliance on cost-benefit assessment mechanisms, which are primarily based on travel time savings.  These mechanisms do not take sufficient account of the benefits to pedestrians and public transport or the related urban development outcomes that are identified in the Framework as the primary objectives of the road widening and that are the principal basis for the preparation of the Notice of Requirement.  
	NZTA subsidy should still be available though for the installation of bus priority lanes and improvements to the John Street intersection, assuming the Council proceeds with these.  The estimated amount of subsidy for this work is $1 million. 

	6.  Options for Adelaide Road improvement 
	In order to proceed with the project in this format, the Council is now faced with potentially having to make a much greater financial contribution than it has currently budgeted.  The additional funding required is estimated at $9 million in project CX377.   A revised spending profile that spreads property acquisition over a longer period than is currently the case and starts the construction works later in order to ease the impact of this additional funding requirement is shown in Appendix 8.  This also reflects the deferral of implementation of the John Street amenity improvements to 2011/12.  The impact in 2010/11 is a reduction in CAPEX of $3.576 million. 
	It should be noted that the total funding required may be subject to potential change.  Some of the costs associated with property acquisition – for example, compensation for relocation and business disruption - are currently difficult to quantify and the budget may not cover these fully.  Consequently, there remains a risk that the Council’s contribution may further increase. 
	The cost of implementing this option is estimated at $5.178 million (including the cost of the proposed amenity improvements at the John Street/Riddiford Street intersection, which are budgeted separately under CX491 – see paragraph 5.3), which represents a reduction in cost of $15.136 million against Option 1.  A profile of the spending is shown in Appendix 8.  The impact in 2010/11 is a reduction in CAPEX of $3.576 million. 
	The cost of implementing this option is estimated at $9.940 million (including the cost of the amenity improvements at the John Street/Riddiford Street intersection), which represents a reduction in cost of $10.374 million against Option 1.  A profile of the spending is shown in Appendix 8.  The impact in 2010/11 is a reduction in CAPEX of $3.576 million. 

	6.4 Implications of the Committee’s decision 
	7. Recommendations 





